Lucy van der Wall

Tokyo-to
JAPAN

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

1. Personal background:

I am in Australian living in Tokyo, Japan. I started learning Japanese at high school in Sydney and then continued that through university, including a one-year exchange in Japan. I was working for a technology consulting company in Australia which had offices in Japan but was reluctant to transfer me because they wanted to keep my skills in Australia. Finally I gave up on that option and decided to come to Japan another way. In 2002, I came to live in a small town in Japan and help to improve the tolerance and international understanding of the residents. I taught in Japanese about the relationship between Australia and Japan, and I furthered their understanding of Australia's culture, economy, education system etc. Now I work at a think tank in Tokyo, whose goal is to broaden and deepen dialogue and cooperation between the nations of the Asia Pacific. My partner is a Japanese national and is a journalist working in Tokyo. Given the job opportunities for him in Australia are not as great as mine in Japan we have decided to settle temporarily in Japan and plan to be here for another 2-3 years. 

2. Quality of information for expatriates and taxation issues: The Australian embassy in Japan website does provide some good information such as how to obatin a Japanese driver's license, but in general the quality of information is low.  In terms of taxation, even though there is a double taxation agreement between the countries, it seems that even the Australian Taxation Office is not clear on how to deal with the issues. In attempting to lodge my tax return I contacted the ATO on three occasions and received three different answers. The process was made far more complicated that it should have been and it seems the ATO were not properly trained in how to deal with overseas taxation issues. 

3. Superannuation:

I understand bilateral social security agreement talks are just now being embarked on by Australia and Japan. This is a welcome event. I am concerned about the fact that my Australian superannuation is not being added to at all while I am in Japan. We are required to contribute to the Japanese pension scheme and can receive a certain amount of this when we return to our home countries. However we are not entitled to the whole amount (exactly how much we receive is unclear) and given the unsustainability of the Japanese pension system, the rules continue to change, increasingly depleting the amount that foreigners get to take home. I would like to know that while I continue to work in Japan that I am not jeopardising my financial future upon my return to Australia.

4. Where is home?

Home for me is definitely still Australia and I identify with that country far more than I do with Japan.  I envisage myself returning to Australia when I am ready to start my own family. This is because my parents and siblings all live in Australia and I would like that support, but also because of the beautiful natural environment that Australia provides. It is very hard to find a patch of grass in Tokyo. 

5. Reluctance to return home:

The only thing that would prevent my partner and I from relocating to Australiua would be the lack of education and job opportunities. The quality of the education system, particularly for post-graduate studies, needs to be improved to entice more people to chose Australia for their studies over the United States or other countries. Remuneration also needs to be aligned to reward the overseas experiences we have had and recognise the contribution that the variety of experience can bring in terms of creativity and innovation. 

6. Expatriate groups:

I belong to the Southern Cross Group as a member and committee member. I am the Japan representative for the group.  I came across the SCG website while searching for taxation information and was impressed by the goals of the group. I felt that they really filled a gap in terms of information for expatriates. The  issues the group covers are various and complex and gathering details on taxation and superannuation systems for every country where expatriates live is a time-consuming and arduous task. Many subject matter experts need to be consulted for this work. Given the SCG steps in where the government fails to provide adequate information, I believe that the SCG should receive some funding from the Australian government.

Please feel free to contact me any time for further discussions on any of these issues. 

Sincerely, 

Lucy van der Wall
